
NOTES ON TIME, ELEUSIS, TANNHAUSER, AND THE SWORD OF SONG

NOTES ON TIME.

A dialogue between a British sceptic [Scept./Scepticus] and an Indian
mystic [Myst./Mysticus].

These two personalities symbolize the discourse between egos - point of 
views, not unlike the ego's own distinction between "objective" and 
"subjective." 

QUESTION OF OBJECTIVITY VS. SUBJECTIVITY. "What is Real?"

- Myst: The word "real" implies to us subjectivity; a thing is only real 
"to us" so far as it is known by us; even its Unknowability is a species of
knowledge of it: and, when I say real "to us," I say real absolutely, since
all things lie to me in the radius of my sensorium.

- Scept: ...those "others" only exist for you inasmuch as, and insofar as, 
they are modifications of your own thought-stuff.

- Myst: ...we shall content ourselves with the simpler task of measuring 
our thoughts by the only standard which is unquestionably valid, i.e. 
consciousness.

- Scept: But what if that consciousness deceive us?

- Myst: We are the more deceived! But it is after all indifferent; for it 
is we who are deceived. Idle to pretend that any other standard can ever be
of any use to us, since all others are referred to it! 

MEMORY, DREAMS, AND STATES OF CONSCIOUSNESS. "How is Time measured?"

- Scept: ...I see that since memory is a storehouse of limited capacity, it
follows that he who can remember most is he who can group and generalize 
most. 

- Myst: He then is the longest-lived, and the wisest, and the worthiest of 
respect, who can sum up all in one great generalization? ...but therefore 
commonplace generalization, selects, and emphases the particular...

- Scept: ...Since we agree to abandom the mechanical device of the 



astronomer, all states of consciousness are single units, or time-marks, 
are more notable, just as the striking of a clock emphasizes the hours, 
though the escapement maintains its rate, is the essential fact in 
counting. 

- Myst: And what is the test of vividness?

- Scept: I should say the durability of the memory thereof. 

They continue their conversation now discussing the categories of 
consciousness, and turn their attention to dreams, and early childhood 
memories, repressed ego desires. 

THE EGO VS. NON-EGO. "Which consciousness is Real, which perceives Time?"

- Scept: The Ego and the Non-Ego are convertible terms. We are agreed that 
one of the two is a myth; but we might argue for months and aeons as to 
which of the two it is. 

- Myst: ...the doctrine is essentially one: and its essence is that 
existence is one. But to my experience it is certain that in Dhyana the Ego
is rejected. A great majority of Eastern philosophers have asserted that in
the Dhyanic state, the Object is lost in the Ego rather than "vice versa," 
and they support this conclusion by the fact of the glorification of the 
object. 

- Scept: But this is all "a priori." For be it supposed that Dhyana is 
merely a state of more correct perception of the nature of the object than 
that afforded by normal inspection -- and this is a reasonable view! -- the
argument simple goes to prove that mattter, as the Ego, is divine. And this
is our old vicious circle!

- Myst: Also, since the object may be the Infinite. All Dhyana proves is 
that "things are not what they seem." ...At the moment of the disappearance
of the dividuality-- They also themselves disappear... so it might be 
absurd to assert either that Subject or Object disappears in Dhyana to the 
advantage of the other.  

They get nowhere with this discussion on matters divisible; they manage to 
agree, however that Dhyana is more vivid than any of the normal dualistic 
states, although they do not understand the nature of it. Myst. defines the
process of Dhyana to Scept. [To concentrate the attention on any object - 
the object disappears, and in its stead arises a great glory, characterised
by a feeling of calm, yet of intense unimaginable bliss.] Scept. notes his 
thoughts in Dhyana changing from "I behold a blue pig" to "I behold a 
glory" to "There is a glory" to "Glory is."

They return back to the subject of Time. 



TIME, DEATH, AFTERLIFE. "What is Time?"

- Scept: ...All they can mean is a state of consciousness which is never 
changed - that is, one unit of time, since time is no more than a sucession
of states of consciousness, and we have no means of measuring the length of
one against another: indeed, a "state of consciousness" is atomic, and to 
measure is really to furnish the means for dissolution of a molecule, and 
no more. Length without change is equivalent to an increase in the 
vividness, as we said before. And after all the Ego can never be happy, for
happiness is impersonal, is distinct from the contemplation of happiness. 
This quite unchanging, vivid state, is as near "Eternity" as we can ever 
get...

- Myst: But how does this eternal time differ from ordinary time? Our 
guarantee against cessation is the fact that the tendency to change is 
inherent in all component things.

- Scept: I would have you note the paradox that unconsciousness must be 
reckoned as a form of consciousness, since otherwise the last state of 
consciousness of a dying person is for him eternity. That this is not so is
shown by the phenomena of anaesthesia.... The question resolves itself into
the other which both of us anticipated and feared; what is this "identical 
consciousness" which is the cause of so much confusion of thought.

We have in the phenomena of mind:

A.a set of simple impressions.

B.a machinery for grasping and interpretting these; of sifting, grouping,
organizing, co-ordinating, integrating them.

C.a central consciousness, more or less persistent, united to a long 
series of similar states by the close bond of the emphatic idea, "I" 
which central consciousness takes notice of the results presented to 
it by the above. 

Scept. notes that the state of central consciousness can be summoned at 
will. [which in a succession of simple, though highly abstract states, 
observes the results and turns the consciousness upon itself.]

Myst. notes that the continuous mechanism of (b) can be shown if we can 
unite (c) with itself, without formulating ("d"- will). Preventing sense-
impressions from reaching the sensorium will give a chance to examine the 
interior. 



NOTES ON ELEUSIS.

Essay on the nature of exoteric religious systems in comparison with 
the esoteric use of them, the progression of the world in terms of 
producing adepts, and the methods of using one's accreted exoteric system 
to achieve spiritual attainment. Reads like an intro on how to begin (and 
for Adepts, to perservere) the system of A.'.A.'. in regards to nobody 
being a tabula rasa when it comes to religious backgrounds. Similarly, the 
Adept may be reminded from time to time of his prior religious codes, due 
to them being deeply engrained in his past/unconscious, as well as the 
zeitgeist of the modern world.

Contrasts extracts from Berkeley's Life with extracts from the Book of 
Abramelin, as an ideal example of the Adept who assimilates his 
enlightenment with his religion. 

In a word, to-day Christianity is the irreligion of the materialist; the 
sensualist - while in Paganism, we may find the expression of that ever-
haunting love - nay, necessity! - of the Beyond which tortures and 
beautifies those of us who are poets...so long as we understand an 
historical Incarnation: the accomplishment of that half of the Magnum Opus 
which is glyphed in the mystic aphorism, "Solve!" enables an Adept of that 
standing to see nothing but pure symbol and holy counsel in the no grosser 
legends of the Greeks. 

So far am I, indeed, from attacking Christian symbolism as such, that I am 
quite prepared to admit that it is, although or rather because it is the 
lowest, the best. Most others, especially Hinduism and Buddism, lose 
themselves in metaphysical speculations only proper to those who are 
already Adepts. 

Whoso hath ears to hear, let him hear! and the first and last ordeals and 
rewards of the Adept are comprised in the maxim, "Keep silence!"

By the Progress of the World we mean that she is always giving adepts to 
God, and thus losing them; yet, through their aid, while they are still 
near enough humanity to attract it, she reaches each time a higher point.

On the use of nonsense for attainment of spirituality, as opposed to 
elaborately formulated prayer, or heartless church-going; It is "because" 
the names are senseless that they are effective. If a man is really 
praying, he cannot bring himself to utter ridiculous things to his God - so
that it is a sublime test of faith to utter either a lie or a jest, this 
with reverence, and that with conviction. Achieve it; the one becomes 
truth, the other a formula of power... The will freed may run straight and 
swift; if its habitual goal has been the attainment of Samadhi, it may 



under such circumstances reach it. 

A.C. pledges to all neophytes, that if they have a spark of religion in 
them (if they are properly a human being) that they will at the very least 
experience a deeper sense of spiritual communion; the next step being to 
devote your life to the development of this communion, and to search for an
instructed master who can further their progress. 

ALL ARGUMENTS ARE ARGUMENTS IN A CIRCLE.

D.The consciousness is made up exclusively of impressions; the tendency 
to certain impressions is itself a result of impressions on the 
ancestors of the conscious being. (Locke, Hume, etc.)

E.Without a consciousness, no impression can exist. (Berkeley, Fichte, 
etc.)

Both A and B have been proved times without number, and are both mutually 
exclusive. The progress of philosophy has consisted almost entirely of 
advances in accuracy of language by rival schools who emphasized A. and B. 
alternatively. 

- In studying the laws of nature, we only study the laws of our own minds; 
since the language in which we announce a law is entirely the product of 
our mental conceptions. 

- It is also clear that our minds depend upon the laws of nature. 

"Under the stars will I go forth, my brothers, and drink of that lustral 
dew; I will return, my brothers, when I have seen God face to face, and 
read within those eternal eyes the secret that shall make you free. Then I 
will choose you and test you and instruct you in the Mysteries of Eleusis, 
oh ye brave hearts, and cool eyes, and trembling lips! I will put a live 
coal upon your lips, and flowers upon your eyes, and a sword in your 
hearts, and ye also shall see God face to face. Thus shall we give gack its
youth to the world, for like tongues of triple flame we shall brood upon 
the Great Deep -- Hail unto the Lords of the Groves of Eleusis!"



NOTES ON TANNHAUSER.

[Essentially a very elaborate story of a man's dealings with Lilith, the 
Qliphoth of Malkuth. He's trying to get on the right Path but keeps 
confusing Lilith for the "proper" Babalon-construct. ]

The Tannhauser who talks is the "Only Being in an Abyss of Darkness," 
the natural man ignorant of his identity with the Supreme Being. The 
various other characters are all little parts of Tannhauser's own 
consciousness and not real persons at all: whether good or bad, all alike 
hinder and help (and there is not one whose function is not thus double) 
the realization of his true unity with all life. Love being throughout the 
symbol of his method, Beauty as his object, it is through Love, refined 
into Pity, that he at last attains the Supreme Knowledge. 

ACT I. 

6 days wandering eastward in a lonely plain towards a great mountain, 
Tannhauser still finds no light. Hopes to attain the Solitary Sphere, but 
if he fails, thinks he will gain the Elixir or behold the Grail. 

He finds himself in despair, wondering to himself why even go on. He notes 
that he was warned about magic words being double in meaning, but doesn't 
seem to understand it. He then pleads to God and speaks the Word of Double 
Power. 

He then enters into an ecstasy which is death, but is interrupted by the 
Averse Venus/Hathoor, asserting that she is indeed the Goddess of Love & 
Life, who wishes him to be with her. 

ACT II. 

In Venusberg. Tannhauser: Ah! My very words, chance phrases, ravel out the 
tale for me -- sweetness and death -- poison and love. Consider how this 
same striving to the Infinite, which I intend by "love," is likest to that 
journey's wonder to the womb of death... He then speaks of sleep as death, 
and that it is the fleshly that he flees - unfortunately for Averse Venus, 
she is striving for flesh and gets upset when he tells her about his vision
of Real Venus. 



ACT III. 

A woodland crossway after/in Venusberg. Tannhauser yells out "Elizabeth" in
a dream - Averse Venus arrogantly believes this is a good sign for her. His
mind works back to childhood, babydom; will grow to manhood and remember 
me. 

Tannhauser exclaims, Freedom! Elizabeth! All hail to Her! Radiant Goddess! 
Liberty and Love! Having realized he wishes for freedom, but Averse Venus 
tries to lure him back to her. They fight, and Tannhauser makes it clear 
that he wishes to leave her and return to Elizabeth. Averse Venus: O no! It
kills me! That is naked truth. I am the soul and symbol of desire, yet 
individual to thy love....I fear, and I detest, this death. 

Averse Venus goes full psycho, so Tannhauser: I have one word, one cry, one
exorcism; Ave Maria!

Tannhauser finds himself in a cross-way of the forest, where is a crucifix.
He is kneeling at the foot, amazed - He thanks God, and pleads for mercy 
and to be led into the Light. In his vision, a shepherd-boy appears, 
playing a song Tannhauser despises on the flute. He keeps singing as the 
innermost innocent desires of Tannhauser. I worship Mary in my simple way, 
and see Her name in all the starry host, and Jesus crucified on every tree 
for me! God speed you to the House of God! 

A chant is heard - Pilgrims appear as Tannhauser summons them as his fae - 
An Eldest, Youngest, Another, and Intelligent Pilgrim. They have a 
conversation where Tannhauser believes himself to be "too old in this 
world's weariness, too hungry in ints hunger unto God, too foolish-wise, 
too passionate-cynical, to seek your royal road to Deity!" The Eldest 
Pilgrim suggests that he clings to the Cross; that there be hope in that. 

Tannhauser then meets his old friends - Landgrave (his cousin, and father 
of Elizabeth), Wolfram, and Heinrich, having not seen them in Germany in 
three years, telling them about his time in Venusberg. Landgrave and 
Wolfram laugh. Landgrave asks about Elizabeth. 

ACT IV. 

Scene I. - Elizabeth in a room of Landgrave's palace. Elizabeth and 
Tannhauser talk. Elizabeth wonders why Tannhauser did not stay before, and 
Tannhauser explains that he was not ready; he praises her innocence, 
believing him to be too unworthy of her, and she believes herself cursed as
she does not see her beauty, but herself as a rejected lover. 

Scene II. - Wolfram sings in Landgrave's court. The Unknown Minstrel 
interupts Wolfram's singing: Tender the phrase, and faint the melody, when 
poets praise a maiden's purity; platitude linked to imbecility. He 



represents Tannhauser's secret thoughts. 

 The conversation with the Unknown Minstrel leads Tannhauser to realize 
himself still in the spell of Venusberg, but manages to break free from it 
after admitting his mistake in following for Averse Venus, and having 
genuine pity/compassion for his beloved, Elizabeth.  The middle path - life
interfused with death - pure love; the secret of Elizabeth! This is my 
secret - in the man's delight to lose that stubborn ecstasy for God! To 
this clear knowledge hath my path been trod in deepest hell - in the 
profoundest sky!

While this is going on, Elizabeth faints but wakes up at the end. She 
admits to hearing his song and hears the truth in it. Her only request is 
that he takes the bitter pilgrimage to Rome and gain abosolution.

ACT V. 

He meets Heinrich in the woods at night; Heinrich is lost and Tannhauser is
dazzling in light. He asks what happened, and Tannhauser tells his story:

Tannhauser comes to Rome across the Winter snows barefoot. He speaks the 
Word of Double Power, achieves redemption, becomes Osiris. Isis sings her 
song at the end. Isis am I, and from my life are fed. All stars and suns, 
all moons that wax and wane, create and uncreate, living and dead, the 
Mystery of Pain. I am the Mother, I the silent Sea, the Earth, its travail,
its fertility. Life, death, love, hatred, light, darkness, return to me -- 
To Me!

NOTES ON THE SWORD OF SONG. 

*See Browning's poem, Christmas Eve & Easter.

If the student has advanced spiritually so that he can internally,
infallibly perceive what is Truth, he will find it equally well symbolized

in most external faiths. 

Preface. Parody of Alice in Wonderland where the Knight (A.C.) tries 
to explain to Alice the concept of having the same thing under different 
names. e.g. Stout Doubt, The Agnostic Anthology. 



ASCENSION DAY. 

Initial plan/meaning of the poem - to urge all to use all weapons, love, 
scorn, reason, parody! for the sake of Truth. When the song's light 
dissolves gently in laughter! Then and then only the lovers may know 
Nothing can part them forever. Buddha manifests in the poem to point out 
that the use of weapons in Truth's defense is absurd. 

Poem seems to be an internal dialogue between A.C.'s point of views between
mysticism and literal interpretation. Literal interpretation alone is a 
pitfall where all religions cannot exist without contradiction to one 
another, and mystic interpretation is too ethereal in the sense that there 
is nothing to be grasped; the narrative is too abstract. "Anti-Christmas 
Eve." Necessity of the poem being due to the prominence of Christian 
thought rooted in English society in Crowley's time. The problem A.C. is 
having is that - he sees the ridiculousness of literal Christianity, his 
battle with England in his time - yet he must rely on its dogma to further 
his identification with the Beast 666. Therefore he must urge a balance 
between literal and mystical interpretation. 

Makes a point that Ascension is not a "miraculous feat made only by Christ"
but that it is pranayama and all can achieve it. 

Summary. At least your faith should be content. I quarrel not with this 
event. The supernatural element? I deny nothing--at the term it is just 
Nothing I affirm. The fool (with whom is wisdom, deem The Scriptures--
rightly!) in his heart saith (silent to himself, apart) this secret: AIN 
ELOHIM. [...] The literal mistranslated thing must not by sinners be 
denied. Go then to your Chapel then pray!

PENTECOST.

A.C.'s self-dialogue regarding the spiritual/metaphysical state of 
existence. A continuation of the jest being wisdom of the fool described in
the previous poem. Emphasizes the futility of all investigations of the 
Mind into the First Cause. Faith can be an alternative to the despair of 
existence; but the Mind has higher functions; In short, the mind is 
capable, besides mere ratiocination, of twenty other things as well, the 
first of which is concentration! 

I focus logic's perfect prism: Lo! the informing syllogism! ALL IS SORROW.

·Premise Major. Life at best is but a sorry sort of jest; at worst, a 
play of fiends uncouth, mocking the soul foredoomed to pain. 1st Noble
Truth of the Buddha, being Sorrow. 

·Premise Minor. I deplore these limitations of the mind [...] and cannot
pierce the awful veil. Vision of the Visible Image of the Soul of 
Nature, whose Name is Fatality. 



Nothing being real, concentration being the gateway; it matters not what 
you concentrate on. Like Christianity. A.C. connects concentration to 
super-consciousness, the gift of the Holy Spirit. The essential identity of
all forms of existence is the degradation of symbols. The plain fact is: 
materialise what spiritual fact you choose, and all such turn to folly--
lose the subtle splendour, and the wise love and dear bliss of truth. 
Beware lest your lewd laughter set a snare for any! Thus and only thus will
I admit a difference. [...] One jot for spirit, while you say one is pure 
ether, one pure clay. 

Practical advice. Let human thought itself expand. A.C. compares this poem 
to the previous one. He ends with a warning instead of a joke. Do (be) one 
thing and do it well. 

(APPENDIX 1) THE THREE CHARACTERISTICS.

Story of A.C. as the son of the Sun and Moon, doomed to misfortune and 
sorrow. Written as a story of a previous incarnation of the Buddha. He 
turns his thought inwards and finds the Threefold Misery; 1. Sorrow, 2. 
Absence of ego, 3. impermanence. 

A.M. Bennett forsees the coming of A.C. and attempts to stop him. He 
conjures a demon which insists he speak to Ganesha. They discuss what A.C. 
ought to reincarnate into in order to have the longest lifetime, slowing 
down his plans and keeping him for the worship of Ganesha. Ganesha agrees 
with his plan, and kills A.C. The incarnations & years old: Elephant, 17 
yo. Parrot, 8 yo. Elemental Spirit, 3 yo. Indra's flute girl, 8 months. 
Indra, 7 days. And the last, a regular Mahabrahma, who remembers all lives 
but one, then asks Gautama, How is it I have so suddenly risen from change 
and death to the unchangeable? His reply is that all existing things 
contain the 3 characteristics. He lived 6 days. 

A.C. becomes an Arahat and Buddha reveals that he was all the things that 
killed him in his past lives. That the First Precept is a general rule that
keeps as much peace as it can. 

(APPENDIX 2) AMBROSII MAGI HORTUS ROSARUM.

An Adult version of Wake World.

BERASHITH: AN ESSAY IN ONTOLOGY.

A treating of the three great forms of religion now existing in the world--
Buddhism, Hinduism, and Christianity, and of adapting them to ontological 
science by conclusions not mystical but mathematical. Relating their 
aspects to whichever one of the three heads of Nihilism, Advaitism, and 
Dvaitism. 

Christianity; God (infinite being) - Satan (finite beings) - Man 
(finite beings).



Hinduism; Brahm (infinite in all dimensions and directions, Pleroma of
the Gnostics) - Maya (illusion). The antithesis of noumenon and 
phenomenon.

Buddhism; expresses no opinion. 

Let x, the purpose of the universe, be the resultant of the forces G, S, 
and M. Then M is also the resultant of G, S, and ~x, etc. There is no 
reason for worshipping one rather that the other, all being finite - (if 
one of the forces are infinite, the others are both relatively and 
absolutely nothing). e.g. If M is disproved, God becomes Brahm. 
Inconceivable =/= Infinite.

0 = absence of extension in any of the categories. e.g. "No cat has two 
tails." = In the category of two-tailed things, there is no extension of 
cat. The multiplying of the infinitely great by the infinitely small 
results in some unknown finite number extended in an unknown number of 
categories. Infinity is 0 to the power of 0, where there can be no "first 
cause." HERE THEN, ARE WE, FINITE BEINGS IN A FINITE UNIVERSE, TIME, SPACE,
AND CAUSALITY THEMSELVES FINITE (INCONCEIVABLE AS IT MAY SEEM) WITH OUR 
INDIVIDUALITY, AND ALL THE "ILLUSIONS" OF THE ADVAITISTS, JUST AS REAL AS 
THEY PRACTICALLY ARE TO OUR NORMAL CONSCIOUSNESS. 

Unity = achieving infinite unextension.

SCIENCE AND BUDDHISM.

Self-explanatory. Buddhism is a logical development of the observed facts; 
whoso is with me so far is Sammaditthi, and has taken the first step on the
Noble Eightfold Path. Let him aspire to knowledge, and the Second Step is 
under his feet. The rest lies with Research. 

"I lift my arm" = "There is a consciousness of a tendency to perceive the 
sensation of a lifting of an arm.”

We must distinguish by methods, not by results. To meditate on anything is 
to perceive its unreal nature. “That which can be thought is not true.”


